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DRAUGHT MINUTES
These are the Draught Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Monday, 28 June 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draught document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, June 28, 2010 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde




Everett Merrill (8:10) 

Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 

Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr. 





David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney (7:46)
Patrick DeBlasio, Chief Financial Officer




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hollod. 

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:

“This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield.  Adequate notice of  this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star Ledger and WKMB Radio on May 25, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose.”

PUBLIC COMMENT:  No comments. 
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Opposing A 2555, Calling for 75% reduction in Library Funding – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes explained that this resolution requests the restoration of funding for libraries.  Libraries are often used as a safe place for children to go to after school.  The internet services available are used by adults for job searches as well as research tools for both adults and children.  Mr. Stabile commented that the County Library Director, Mr. Auger, had affirmed that library circulation climbs when times are bad.  Libraries also provide the public with free entertainment.     

2.
Supporting S 241 concerning threats to Police K-9 units & other Law Enforcement animals and amending P.L. 1983, C.261 – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes announced that this amendment would close a loophole and enforce the protection of these animals – horses for crowd control, and K-9s for search and rescue as well as protection.  Mr. Hitchcock added that the bill imposes 4th degree crimes on those harming these animals.  
3.
Amending Municipal Budget – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that municipal budget changes resulted from State-imposed budget changes.  Mr. DeBlasio indicated that the amendments would address Trenton’s review comments. The new FEMA firefighters’ “safer” grant would be good for three years and would have a decidedly positive impact.  The amount to be raised by taxation is increased.  There are adjustments to the retirement system along with a $14,000.00 deficit in sewer revenues.  It ran at a loss in 2009.  He explained that the sewer utility revenue line in the document as delivered should read “$2,006,380.86.”  The public hearing will take place in two weeks.  There will be budget adoption, then tax bills can go out.  The level of state aid is unlikely to change, so Trenton’s numbers will stand as before.

Replying to Mrs. Forbes, Mr. DeBlasio explained that the average tax rate would increase by another $10.00.  Mr. Hitchcock questioned the possible addition or subtraction of a few items and how the budget might be impacted.  Mr. DeBlasio replied that he hoped to solidify the budget and to pass it in two weeks’ time.  Mr. Hitchcock retorted that he knew of possible economies in the Historic Preservation budget, and Mr. Stabile suggested addressing the topic following budget adoption.  Mr. Bernstein interjected that a tax point now stands at approximately $170,000.00, and Mr. Hollod warned that next year’s $1.4 million in state aid could simply vanish.  He cautioned against being penny-wise.  In agreement, Mr. Stabile confirmed that allowing certain monies to go unexpended could be a good idea, as things are bad in Trenton.  Mrs. Forbes expressed her concerns about cash flow and borrowing money, and Mr. Hitchcock asked about the relationship of the cap.  Mr. DeBlasio replied that the Borough has $960,000 in positive numbers.  The budget could increase by that much and still be within cap.
4.
Amending current Boat Ordinance – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile stated that some of the current passages are troublesome in the Boat Ordinance.  A resident expressed his concerns about a neighbor’s boat parked in their driveway. Mr. Stabile mentioned to the Police Department that it is rather unsightly to see boats parked in resident’s driveways.  He questioned if the Council feels that they should revisit the ordinance.  The boats parked in driveways may be temporary until they’re taken to the water.  Mr. Singleterry requested that they leave the ordinance alone.  Mr. La Ronde also wished to leave it alone unless numerous residents complained.  Mrs. Forbes felt inclined to leave the ordinance alone as well.  Council President Stabile advised that he will reply to the resident with the Council’s findings.  

OLD BUSINESS: 

1.
Municipal Consent to authorize Operation of a Cable TV system in North Plainfield by Comcast Cablevision of Plainfield – F.S.S.  Mr. Bernstein commented on meeting with representatives of Comcast in attempts to put together the best possible scenario.  They would provide a one-time grant and internet to the public library and schools.  By law, the State’s Office of Cable Television (OCTV) must approve the ordinance.   Replying to Mr. Hitchcock, the Attorney explained that the 15-year renewal is typical.  The Borough gained nothing with the prior 10-year agreement.  Mr. Hitchcock asked if the 2% franchise fee were standard, and Mr. Bernstein assured that it is the state law, adding that they would not divulge their actual number of subscribers.  Mr. DeBlasio interjected that Comcast was typically paying the Borough $45,000 in yearly franchise fees.


Mrs. Forbes questioned a reference to public education and cable access in light of a requirement to be within two hundred feet of a distribution point.  Mr. Bernstein confirmed that the Borough is fully wired for cable, and that the capability to originate telecasts was down the road.  Mr. Singleterry agreed with Mrs. Forbes, and Mr. Righetti asked if there would be the opportunity to originate live telecasts or to record council meetings for cable telecasting.  Mr. Bernstein confirmed that he was awaiting further comment from OCTV.  He advised that the ordinance could be introduced tonight by title only, and that the Council could wait for comment before the second reading.


Mr. Stabile, agreeing with Mr. Hitchcock, suggested holding off on the entire process, and waiting to hear from OCTV first.       



REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES & COMMISSIONS:
Mrs. Forbes announced that the High School Graduation was beautiful.  It was nice to see that several teachers from various schools were honored.

Mr. Singleterry reported that the next Green Team meeting would be in August; he is looking forward to a possible discussion regarding appointment of the Borough to bronze status in September.  
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Hitchcock and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:21 p.m.



















Borough Clerk

Council President
06/28/10


